
STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Consolidated Public Works Board was held on Thursday, April 24, 2025, at 
7:30 a.m., in the Council Chambers of City Hall.  The following individuals were in attendance (GTM 
indicates by GoToMeeting*):  
 
Mayor           Robbie Skinner   Present  
City Recorder         Randy Sanders    Present 
Board Member         Rob Zuliani     Present 
Board Member         Jack Reger                  Present - GTM 
Board Member         Mark Waldo    Absent 
Board Member         Nancy Shobe                 Present  
Director of Finance & Admin/Asst Recorder     Amberle Jenkins                 Present 
Director of Public Works         Ethan Crosten    Present 
City Engineer           Jay Hollen     Present - GTM 
Street Superintendent        Bradley Hawkins                 Present 
Assistant Street Superintendent    Andrew Loudin   Present 
Office Manager         Barb Hinkle    Present 
My Buckhannon        Monica Zalaznik   Present 
 
Guests: Megan Payne – GTM; Ed Smith – Upshur County Honor Guard; Steven Atkins; Jim Valenson, 
WVSF; Amanda Hayes; Rob Hollen, Ruby’s Prowash 
 
            City of Buckhannon Consolidated Public Works Board 

7:30 AM Thursday, April 24, 2025 
Council Chambers | 70 East Main Street 

 
1. Call to Order 

 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection 

 
3. Reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance 

 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 03/27/2025 

 
5. Public Comment – Motion to Open & Close Requested 

 
6. Recognition of Guests 

a. Upshur County Honor Guard- Ed Smith 
i. Placement of Memorial Day Flags at Heavner Cemetery on May 18, 2025, 12-4pm 

b. Steven Atkins 
i. Parking Concerns & Request Signage on Reger Avenue 

c. Rob Hollen, Ruby’s Prowash 
i. Donate Labor & Materials Pressure Washing the Jawbone Park Area 
 

7. Financial Report – Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins 
 

8. Department Report – Street Department & Parks Superintendent Brad Hawkins 
 

9. Old Business Discussions 
a. None 

 
10. New Business Discussions: 

a. Resident Request Placement of “No Turn Around” Signage to be added to the Dead-End Sign on 
            Chestnut St 

b. Event Request-One Unique Recovery House- Save A Life Day at Jawbone Park on 09/25/25 
c. Planting of Trees on City’s Right of Way on Certain Streets 
d. WVSF Request use of the City’s Vacant Lot at 61 E Main St (across from City Hall) for the Tractor 

            Show 
e. Downtown Parking Map 

 
11. Report of Events, Correspondence, and Information 

a. Notice of Award -WV Division of Forestry 2025 Community EquiTree Grant for Camden Avenue 
b. City to Assist with WVWC Graduation Ceremony-Certain Street Closures on 05/10/25 
c. Arbor Day Planting at the Harley Brown Rotary Park 196 S Florida St on 04/25/25 10AM 

 
12. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements 
13 Declaration of Adjournment 



 
This agenda was certified by Mayor Robbie Skinner on Monday, April 18, 2025.  *Those who participated in this 
meeting virtually used this link: https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/376934309, or by phone at +1 (872) 240-
3212, access code: 376-934-309. 
 
1. Call to Order: At 7:30 a.m., Mayor Robbie Skinner called the April 24, 2025, meeting of the 
Buckhannon Consolidated Public Works Board to order. 
 
2. Moment of Silent Reflection—Mayor Skinner invited those in attendance to a moment of silent 
reflection.  
 
3. Pledge of Allegiance—Mayor Skinner invited those in attendance to recite the Pledge of 
Allegiance. 
 
4. Approval of Previous Meeting Minutes: 03/27/2025 - Mayor Skinner recognized that the 
meeting minutes of 03/27/2025 were available for consideration and asked for corrections or 
approval as presented. 
 
Shobe/Zuliani motioned to approve the minutes of the meetings of 03/27/2025 as 
presented.  The motion carried. 
 
5. Public Comment—Motion to Open & Close Requested - Without objection, Mayor Skinner 
recognized Jim Valenson of the West Virginia Strawberry Festival for an update on festival 
activities.  Items he reported on included lineup area(s) for the Grand Feature Parade, usage of the 
new concrete barriers, law enforcement attendance through Upshur County Sherriff’s Office 
utilizing mutual aid from other WV Sheriff Departments, updated WVSP commitments, audience 
staging for the entertainment area on Main Street, a total of 21 bands are scheduled to appear 
including 4 international bands and 5 domestic bands from outside of West Virginia.  A brief 
discussion took place. 
 
Megan Payne was recognized by Mayor Skinner.  Without objection, 10 b. Event Request-One 
Unique Recovery House- Save A Life Day at Jawbone Park on 09/25/25 was moved to the table 
for discussion.  A discussion took place with an event overview provided by Megan Payne. 
 
Zuliani/Shobe motioned to approve the Event Request-One Unique Recovery House- Save A 
Life Day at Jawbone Park on 09/25/25 with the requirement that the updated liability 
insurance policy be provided to the city when renewed.  The motion carried. 

 
6. Recognition of Guests 
a. Upshur County Honor Guard- Ed Smith 
i. Placement of Memorial Day Flags at Heavner Cemetery on May 18, 2025, 12-4pm – Mayor 
Skinner recognized Ed Smith who discussed the installation of the flags at the Heavner Cemetery.  A 
problem arose last year when the flags were installed and then the contractor did the mowing and 
damaged several of the flags.  He is asking that the mowing take place before the installation that is 
scheduled for May 18, 2025, which is when the volunteers are available.  The city will have a 
conversation with the contractor to work on that schedule.  The flags will be removed on the 
Wednesday after the ceremony, which will take place on May 26, 2025.  No action was necessary. 
 
b. Steven Atkins 
i. Parking Concerns & Request Signage on Reger Avenue – Mayor Skinner recognized Steven 
Atkins regarding parking on Reger Avenue.  He is asking that the city consider making Reger 
Avenue a street with no street parking.  A discussion took place regarding some neighbors who are 
not using their driveways and instead of parking their cars on the street.  This makes it difficult for 
residents to back out of their driveways with good vision.  Street Department Superintendent Brad 
Hawkins suggested that we conduct a survey through the mail to determine the wishes of the Reger 
Street residents.  The survey was agreed to without objection.  No other action was necessary. 
 



 
 
c. Rob Hollen, Ruby’s Prowash 
i. Donate Labor & Materials Pressure Washing the Jawbone Park Area – Mayor Skinner 
recognized Rob Hollen of Ruby’s Prowash who offered the service of Ruby’s Prowash to clean 
(power wash) Jawbone Park awnings and canopies.  He offered copies of his insurance and business 
license for review.  This is something he and his company would like to do for the community from 
time to time; pick a project that will be of benefit to the entire community.  A discussion took place.  
The only request from Mr. Hollen was some assistance from the city in covering any equipment that 
could be damaged by the water. 
 
Shobe/Zuliani motioned to approve the donation of the cleaning (power wash) of Jawbone 
Park awnings and canopies by Ruby’s Prowash, noting the receipt of the company’s business 
license and insurance coverage.  The motion carried.   

 
 
 



 

 
 
 



7. Financial Report – Director of Finance Amberle Jenkins – Amby Jenkins presented an 
overview of the financial reports. 
 

 
 
 

 



 

 
 

 



 

 
Zuliani/Shobe motioned to accept the financial report as presented.  The motion carried. 
 
8. Department Report – Street Department & Parks Superintendent Brad Hawkins – Brad 
Hawkins presented the following: 
 

 The Street Department has finished the sidewalk on S. Kanawha Street. 
 The contractor has paved S. Kanawha Street. 
 The contractor is paving Ritchie St., then will pave Upper Drive, Lower Drive, and Rustic Dr. 
 The power is back on at the City Park. 
 The department is 75% finished with blacktop patching. 
 They have started back on the new sidewalks on Island Avenue. 

 
A discussion on several other projects took place. 
 
9. Old Business Discussions 
a. None 
 
10. New Business Discussions: 
a. Resident Request Placement of “No Turn Around” Signage to be added to the Dead-End 
Sign on Chestnut St – Mayor Skinner provided an overview and a discussion took place. 



 
 

 
Shobe/Zuliani motioned to place a “No Turn Around” sign on Chestnut Street as discussed.  
The motion carried. 
 
b. Event Request-One Unique Recovery House- Save A Life Day at Jawbone Park on 09/25/25 
– Action taken earlier in the meeting. 
 
c. Planting of Trees on City’s Right of Way on Certain Streets – Mayor Skinner requested that we 
plant new trees on certain streets in the city.  He recommended that we work with our City 
Horticulturist on the types of trees that would be best on the following streets: 
 
- West side of Meade Street from Madison to Latham Street. 
- Latham Street between Sedgwick and Meade Street.  
- Sedgwick Street beyond the City Library towards Wesleyan. 
- Elizabeth Street 
- Pocahontas Street from the college up to Taylor Street. 
- Barbour Street from the college up to Marion Street. 
- Fayette Street South of Marion Street. 

 
 
Shobe/Zuliani motioned to begin discussion with City Horticulturist Dixie Green and the 
Street Department to plant certain trees on the west side of Meade Street from Madison to 
Latham Street, Latham Street between Sedgwick and Meade Street, Sedgwick Street beyond 
the City Library towards Wesleyan College, Elizabeth Street, Pocahontas Street from the 
college up to Taylor Street, Barbour Street from the college up to Marion Street, and Fayette 
Street South of Marion Street.  The motion carried. 
 
d. WVSF Request use of the City’s Vacant Lot at 61 E Main St (across from City Hall) for the 
Tractor Show – Mayor Skinner provided an overview and then recognized Amanda Hayes who was 
representing the WVSF.  
 

West Virginia Strawberry Festival 
P.O. Box 117 
Buckhannon, West Virginia 
304-472-9036 
president@wvstrawberryfestival.com 
 

April 22, 2025 



To Whom It May Concern:  

The West Virginia Strawberry Festival is requesting the use of the city-owned lot beside the 
Stockert Youth and Community Center for the annual WVSF Tractor Show. The organizer of 
this show is requesting a more visible location and we feel that this lot offers that. We are 
requesting permission to use the lot from Wednesday evening through Sunday following the car 
show. Tractor show will be Friday and Saturday, but set up will begin earlier.  

Thank you for your consideration.  

Shane Jenkins  
West Virginia Strawberry Festival president  

Zuliani/Shobe motioned to approve the use of the City’s Vacant Lot at 61 E Main St (across 
from City Hall) for the WVSF Tractor Show.  The motion carried. 

e. Downtown Parking Map – Mayor Skinner provided the new Downtown Parking Map presented 
by Create Buckhannon.  A discussion took place including inconsistencies with our current parking 
ordinances.  A discussion took place.  Several areas of concern with the current parking situation 
were discussed. 

 

 

Shobe/Zuliani motioned to ask the City Council to review the parking ordinances before we 
offer any edits to the parking map.  The motion carried. 
 
11. Report of Events, Correspondence, and Information – Mayor Skinner reviewed the following 
with the Board. 
a. Notice of Award -WV Division of Forestry 2025 Community EquiTree Grant for Camden 
Avenue 



 
 
 
b. City to Assist with WVWC Graduation Ceremony-Certain Street Closures on 05/10/25 
 

I am writing to request assistance from the Street Department in blocking off several roadways to support our 
upcoming graduation ceremony at West Virginia Wesleyan College, scheduled for Saturday, May 10. The event will 
be held outdoors in front of the chapel, with a large number of attendees expected. 

To ensure the safety of our graduates, guests, and event staff, and to minimize disruptions during the ceremony, we 
are requesting the placement of barricades at the following locations beginning at 8:00 a.m. and lasting until the 
ceremony concludes: 

 Corner of Florida Street and Camden Avenue – restrict general access to campus, but allow residents to 
reach their homes 

 Meade Street and Camden Avenue intersection 
 Meade Street and Wesley Drive intersection – permit access for handicapped parking 
 Camden Avenue and Brooke Street (Middle Nursing Building) – full closure to prevent through traffic 

We have prepared a map and traffic plan that outlines these closures, which will be provided as part of this request. 
The plan is currently in the final stages of internal approval. 

Thank you in advance for your cooperation and continued support in making this important campus event safe and 
successful. 

Please let me know if you require any additional information. 

Best regards, 

John Bohman 
Director of Campus Safety and Security 
West Virginia Wesleyan College 

 
c. Arbor Day Planting at the Harley Brown Rotary Park 196 S Florida St on 04/25/25 10AM 
 
12. Board Members’ Remarks and Announcements 
 
Jack Reger: Mr. Reger had nothing further. 
 
Nancy Shobe: Mrs. Shobe provided an overview of her presentation to Rotary concerning the 
Blessing Boxes and reported their willingness to assist in the future.  She is happy that the pavilion 
will remain in North Buckhannon Parak and noted that the Historic Signs on Main Street are 
looking tired. 
 



Robert Zuliani: Mr. Zuliani feels the city looks great and is happy with the parking ordinance 
review. 
 
Mark Waldo: Mr. Waldo was absent. 
 
13. Declaration of Adjournment 
 
At 8:53 a.m., Shobe made a motion to adjourn. 
 
Mayor Robert N. Skinner III                                        ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                               ______________________________________________ 


